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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DDDS FOX RUN OFFICE

SEPTEMBER 16, 2010

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Carol Harman, Wesley Jones, James Lafferty, George Meldrum, Janet Ray, Paula Voshell, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Andrea Guest, Lisa Pertzoff, Mary Wicks

Members Absent:  Joseph Swiski, Chuck Tarver

Associate Members Present:  Lynn Fahey, Sarah Fishman, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Edie McCole, Rev. William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Cheryl Biddle, Catherine McKay

Associate Members Absent:  Connie Hughes, Justin Thompson

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Lyn Feldbaumer, Malik Harris, William Mason, Nikki Phillips, Melissa Smith, William Weaver, Kristine Young

	TOPIC
Call to Order

Review and Approval of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Wellness Center Update

Membership Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Budget Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION
Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.

Chairman Lafferty solicited a motion to approve the June minutes previously distributed for review.

Chairman Lafferty spoke of the September 10 consumer conference he attended sponsored by DSAMH, the Rick van Story Resource Center and Horizon House.  He reported that he accepted an award on behalf of the GAC in appreciation for the council’s work. 

Mr. Jones spoke about wellness center funding.  He reported on the unbundling of Medicaid billing effective October 1 due to the waiver expiration.  The use of third party reimbursement to sustain wellness centers programs was discussed.  The unilateral provision of services to all students regardless of their ability to pay was emphasized.  Maintaining confidentiality for students accessing wellness center services and efforts to ensure students have a medical home were also discussed.
Chairman Lafferty spoke of the September 15 Delaware Rural Health Consortium Advisory Committee meeting and of their priority to encourage integrated health care: the availability of mental health care in a physician’s office.  He reported that Patti Wright addressed co-located services within the federally qualified health centers.  There was a discussion regarding the shortage of child psychiatrists in Sussex County and the telephonic consultation pilot program DPCI is implementing in same. Meeting participants briefly discussed the statewide shortage of psychiatric practitioners in Delaware and the use of telepsychiatry and the need to encourage same.  A request for a list of providers from DPCI for contact and allegiance building was made.  
Vice-chairman Meldrum reported that clarification of full membership vacancies is being sought from the governor’s office.  Methods to increase consumer representation on the council were discussed.  Assistance from the director of the Office of Consumer Affairs will be sought.  Travel as a reimbursable expense and potential meeting locations were discussed.  
Carol Harman announced that the Div of Child Mental Health Services and Office of Prevention and Early Intervention have officially joined and become the Div of Prevention and Behavioral Health Services.  Organizational changes within the division were briefly reviewed. 
Ms. Harman made council members aware of the September 21 recovery month event taking place on Legislative Mall.  The scheduling of family and student events at Stevenson House and the New Castle County Detention Center was also mentioned.  
She reported that all substance abuse provider agencies have clinicians trained in the administering of the Global Assessment for Individual Need  and on state staffs’ training regarding same.
Information was presented on the upcoming family leadership academy hosted by the Parent Information Center (PIC) focusing on building communities engaged in education.  Applications can be requested by contacting 999-7394 or accessing the PIC website at www.picofdel.org.  

Janet Ray made council members aware of DOE’s grant application to promote partnerships for prevention with other state agencies and community coalitions, and the termination of safe and drug free school funding.
Ms. Ray shared DOE’s decision to discontinue the CDC cooperative agreement that supports the HIV prevention grant for youth and other health education program activities provided by DOE and the YRBS administration.  Discussion followed regarding the administration of the YRBS and importance of survey continuation.  Chairman Lafferty solicited a motion that a letter be drafted to the Secretary of Education conveying concerns regarding the termination of safe and drug free school funding, and to support the CDC cooperative agreement and YRBS continuation.
Nothing new to report at this time.

In lieu of an Employment Committee report, Dr. Anthony Brazen was invited to discuss the recent Pharmacy and Therapeutics Committee meeting and general outcomes.  Dr. Brazen reported that the committee reviewed 40 drug classes, noting the addition of Concerta and diabetic medications on the preferred drug list.  The negotiation of supplemental rebates and the three fold decision making process to develop and approve PDL recommendations were reviewed.  A discussion followed regarding the approval of diabetic and psychiatric medications on the PDL and the absence on the Medicaid formulary of medications used to treat substance use disorders.  
Nothing new to report at this time.

Melissa Smith explained the absence of division representation at today’s meeting.

Ms. Smith spoke of the initial discussion held with the DHSS senior leadership team regarding the department’s anticipated 57M shortfall. Additional information related to potential funding reduction will be provided once it has been made available to the division.

Council members were informed of the Community Mental Health Services Block Grant submission and status of the SAPT Block Grant application.  Subcommittee participants were acknowledged for their participation and efforts.  Ms. Smith indicated that council members, as well as the general public, will be afforded an opportunity to view the SAPT application and submit comments.

Council members were made aware of SAMHSA’s visit focusing on Delaware’s integrated behavioral health and substance use services on an infrastructure systems level.  Positive feedback was shared.  Ms. Smith indicated that issues with data collection due to SAMHSA’s lack of system integration were shared with same.  
Ms. Smith spoke about the implementation of the Newark Horizon House Echo Clinic, the hiring of seven peer specialists, and the Rick van Story Resource Center’s statewide consumer conference, encouraging future attendance.  She reported on the division’s application for a small grant to initiate telepsychiatry in Delaware and noted that letters of support may be solicited.  
Updates were briefly provided on the status of the Strategic Prevention State Incentive Grant as well as a consolidated substance abuse prevention treatment strategic plan.  Updates on RFP issuance will be provided as information becomes available.
Ms. Smith announced that Celena Hicken has been hired as the chief of administration.  A brief picture of her background experience was shared.  

Appreciation was expressed for attendance at this year’s Summer Institute.

Ms. Smith announced that Kim Sivak and Rosemary Madl Young have been hired as the DON and director of professional services, respectively. Recruitment efforts for the vacant hospital director position were briefly discussed.

Updates were provided on the Carvel residents transferred to other state facilities and community nursing homes, the Gero-psychiatric Outreach Team, and the reassigned Carvel staff.  
The recent USDOJ visit focusing on the state’s progress in implementing Olmstead was discussed.  Comments pertaining to the report’s potential influence on refocusing dollars to housing supports in the community were made.
Ms. Smith reported on CMS’ recent three day survey of DPC, sharing that the facility is in full compliance with the federal conditions of participation related to psychiatric hospitals and has no condition level deficiencies.  Additional information presented at the exit conference was shared.  

There was a brief discussion regarding the renovation of the former Ellendale detox facility.  NET’s expanded capacity and service delivery statewide in the absence of a southern ambulatory detox program was noted.   Discussion focused on the demand for services in Kent and Sussex counties.
James Larks commented on the number of admissions for detox services from Kent/Sussex for the month of August, NETs provision of transportation for downstate residents and the physical plant condition of their facility.  Issues affecting the establishment of a southern CAPES service were mentioned.  Updates on the future implementation of such a unit will be provided at an upcoming meeting.  A brief discussion followed regarding current state law related to transportation of involuntarily committed individuals.
Vince Boehm spoke about his participation in the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and the role of the international treaty.  He distributed a synopsis of the Convention, noting the web addresses for additional information and encouraging anyone with questions to contact him.  

	ACTION
Gary Wirt motioned to approve the June minutes as submitted.  Jack Akester seconded.  Motion carried.
Chairman Lafferty will extend an invitation to Patti Wright to attend a future council meeting to address pilot progress.

Vice-chairman Meldrum will send a letter to advocacy groups soliciting membership.

Gary Wirt motioned that a letter be drafted and submitted on Council’s behalf to the Secretary of Education. Paula Voshell seconded.  Motion carried.  Chairman Lafferty offered to draft a letter to that effect to Dr. Lowery.
Gary Wirt motioned that council commend Kevin Huckshorn and her team for the aforesaid accomplishment.  Lynn Fahey seconded.  Motion carried.
There being no further business, Paula Voshell motioned to adjourn at 10:45 a.m.  Janet Ray seconded.  Motion carried.




The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held October 18, 2010 at the Bank of America Building, Delaware State University.
ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED.

